

Archwilydd Cyffredinol Cymru Auditor General for Wales

Corporate Assessment Follow-up - Flintshire County Council

Audit year: 2016/17

Date issued: July 2017

Document reference:

Purpose of this document

This document is a draft supplied in confidence solely for the purpose of verifying the accuracy and completeness of the information contained in it and to obtain views on the conclusions reached.

Handling prior to publication

This document and the copyright comprised therein is and remains the property of the Auditor General for Wales. It contains information which has been obtained by the Auditor General and the Wales Audit Office under statutory functions solely to discharge statutory functions and has been prepared as the basis for an official document that may be issued or published in due course. It may also contain information the unauthorised disclosure of which may be an offence under section 54 of the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004. Except as expressly permitted by law, neither the document nor any of its content may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system and/or transmitted in any form or by any means, or disclosed to any person other than the original recipient without the prior written permission of the Wales Audit Office. It must be safeguarded at all times to prevent publication or other improper use of its content. Unauthorised use or disclosure may result in legal proceedings. Any enquiries regarding disclosure or re-use of this document should be sent to the Wales Audit Office at info.officer@audit.wales.

This document has been prepared as part of work performed in accordance with statutory functions.

In the event of receiving a request for information to which this document may be relevant, attention is drawn to the Code of Practice issued under section 45 of the Freedom of Information Act 2000.

The section 45 code sets out the practice in the handling of requests that is expected of public authorities, including consultation with relevant third parties. In relation to this document, the Auditor General for Wales and the Wales Audit Office are relevant third parties. Any enquiries regarding disclosure or re-use of this document should be sent to the Wales Audit Office at info.officer@audit.wales.

We welcome correspondence and telephone calls in Welsh and English. Corresponding in Welsh will not lead to delay. Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth a galwadau ffôn yn Gymraeg a Saesneg. Ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.

This document is also available in Welsh.

The team who delivered the work comprised Charlotte Owen, Paul Goodlad and Jeremy Evans, under the direction of Huw Rees

Contents

The Council continues to make progress in addressing the 2015 corporate assessment proposals for improvement

Summary report

Summary	2
Proposals for improvement	;

Detailed report

The Council is promoting staff ownership of key objectives which will be supported by a new integrated approach to business planning in 2017-18 x

Corporate strategies are well aligned and the Council has implemented its revised asset management strategy, but progress on the new people and digital strategies has been slower than planned x

The Council is improving its risk management processes but work to align project and savings plan risks to the Council's revised risk matrix has been delayed x

Workforce planning is a key element of the Council's new people strategy and although work is underway to develop workforce plans, it is too early to assess their impact x



Summary report

Summary

- In March 2015, the Auditor General published his Annual Improvement Report (AIR)¹ for Flintshire County Council (the Council). The report, which included findings from the September 2014 Corporate Assessment (CA), concluded that the Council had made significant progress in a number of difficult areas, but needed to strengthen some aspects of its arrangements. Although the Council was reasonably well placed to continue to deliver its priorities in the face of further financial challenges, the report made seven proposals for improvement (PFIs). Action to address four of the seven PFIs was still underway at the start of 2016-17.
- In early 2016 we reviewed the Council's progress against the PFIs and reported our findings in the AIR published in June 2016²; Overall, we found the Council:
 - had made good progress in addressing the governance-related PFIs;
 - was strengthening its management of financial resources, but had made less consistent progress revising other resource management strategies; and
 - had made some progress to improve the consistency of its approach to workforce planning, but further work was required to complete the arrangements.
- During early 2017, we revisited the actions which were incomplete at the time of our earlier follow-up. This second follow-up found that the Council continues to make progress in addressing the 2015 corporate assessment proposals for improvement.
- 4 We came to this conclusion because:
 - the Council is promoting staff ownership of key objectives which will be supported by a new integrated approach to business planning in 2017-18;
 - corporate strategies are well aligned and the Council has implemented its revised asset management strategy, but progress on the new people and digital strategies has been slower than planned;
 - the Council is improving its risk management processes, but work to align project and savings plan risks to the Council's revised risk matrix has been delayed; and
 - workforce planning is a key element of the Council's new people strategy
 and although work is underway to develop workforce plans, it is too early to
 assess their impact.

¹ <u>Flintshire County Council – Annual Improvement Report 2014-15</u> Published March 2015 Source: Wales Audit Office

² Flintshire County Council - Annual Improvement Report 2015-16 Published June 2016 Source: Wales Audit Office

Proposals for improvement

The Council has made significant progress against many of the proposals for improvement arising from the 2015 corporate assessment report. However, some actions have only recently been implemented and some are scheduled for completion during 2017. So, it is too soon to assess their overall impact. Our Audit Plan for 20017-18 includes further follow-up work during late 2017-18, to review the impact of recent and imminent changes.

There are no additional proposals for improvement arising from this follow-up audit. However, we expect the Council to continue making progress against the original proposals.



The Council continues to make progress in addressing the 2015 corporate assessment proposals for improvement

The Council is promoting staff ownership of key objectives which will be supported by a new integrated approach to business planning in 2017-18

Summary text 'Description of the Proposal for Improvement included in the original 2015 corporate assessment report'

Corporate Assessment Proposal for Improvement P1 (from the 2015 CA report)

The Council should develop and implement a consistent approach to business planning that promotes the ownership by staff of key objectives and targets.

- The Council continues to improve its business planning arrangements and intends to implement a new approach during 2017-18:
 - Each portfolio will produce a comprehensive five-year business plan to support service planning and performance management; and
 - The business plans will incorporate corporate initiatives and strategies and demonstrate fit with the Medium Term Financial Strategy.
- The Council anticipates that the new business plans will support workforce engagement and staff ownership of key objectives by clarifying how corporate objectives relate to individual service areas. A standard business plan format intended to promote consistency across portfolios and plans will be formally reviewed and updated twice a year.
- The Council's integrated performance management system places greater responsibility on chief officers and service managers for data input and promotes ownership of the objectives. The system, and the reports it generates, identifies the officers responsible for meeting objectives and specific targets. As always, the quality of the reports produced is dependent on the data input into the system; the Council reports that data quality is variable, but is improving. The system's automated reporting function provides the Policy and Performance Team with more opportunity to monitor the quality and consistency of data.
- The Council has rolled out an updated staff appraisal model. The model now includes the option of a 'light touch' approach, more appropriate for staff on low-hour contracts, who do not require a full appraisal. Appraisal completion figures for 2016-17 were not available at the time of our review, but the Council expects this dual approach to increase the number of appraisals completed. The full appraisal model encourages staff to consider how their role contributes to the Council's corporate and service-level priorities and objectives. The Council expects this to promote greater awareness and ownership of the priorities and objectives.

- The new business plans are intended to complement this approach by including more explicit links to corporate objectives. The Council has also taken steps to ensure that new corporate strategies, such as the People Strategy 2016-2019, are accessible, to encourage buy-in from staff at all levels of the organisation.
- We will revisit the actions being taken to address this PFI during late 2017-18 to assess whether their intended impact has been achieved.

Corporate strategies are well aligned and the Council has implemented its revised asset management strategy, but progress on the new people and digital strategies has been slower than planned

Summary text 'Description of the Proposal for Improvement included in the original 2015 corporate assessment report'

Corporate Assessment Proposal for Improvement P3 (from the 2015 CA report)

The Council should ensure that, in implementing its revised strategies for People, ICT and Asset Management:

- their financial implications feed into the medium-term financial plan; and
- the links between the strategies are fully considered so that specialist staff are available when required.
- 11 Progress on revising and implementing the people and digital strategies has been slower than planned. The Capital Strategy and Asset Management Plan 2016-2020 (CS&) was approved in February 2016 and implemented during 2016-17. The Council's Capital Programme for the period 2017-18 to 2019-20 follows the framework set out in the capital strategy. The Council has evaluated proposals for capital expenditure against the asset management plan to ensure they support delivery of its priorities.
- Our previous follow-up review acknowledged that an ICT service restructure and reduced capacity in the Human Resources and Organisational Development (HR & OD) team had delayed progress of the new digital and people strategies. The Council originally expected to finalise its digital strategy during summer 2016. However, further delays meant the Council did not approve its Digital Flintshire 2017-2022 strategy until February 2017; and the People Strategy 2016-2019 was approved in November 2016. The Council is now developing action plans to support implementation of both strategies. Until the action plans are completed, the scale of actions and timescales associated with the implementation is unclear.
- The financial implications of the Digital Flintshire strategy are not yet clear. Capital investment in IT equipment, necessary to maintain the current infrastructure's functionality, was approved as part of the Council's Capital Programme. The capital investment required to realise the strategy will become clearer once the Council has determined the extent of its programme of changes. The Council intends to run each potential project through a cost-benefit assessment before

- taking a decision to proceed. The Council expects to deliver its People Strategy within current resource levels.
- There are clear links between the Council's key corporate strategies. Both the people and digital strategies provide a clear vision of how the workforce and digital information and technology will contribute towards improvement priorities and strategic plans. Enabler strategies are also better integrated and the Council has taken a collaborative approach to developing the revised people and digital strategies; corporate services staff liaise closely and consult with officers at a portfolio level. The Council also expects supporting action plans to take account of relevant departments' capacity when scheduling projects, with relevant actions embedded within portfolio business plans.
- The Council originally planned to produce a corporate resourcing strategy that would provide an overarching strategic focus on capability, capacity and risks. We agreed that this approach could provide an effective way to link the Council's enabler strategies. However, the Council subsequently decided not to proceed. Instead, the Council's new business plans, which are being introduced during 2017-18, will link to the suite of corporate strategies. The Council expects this approach to provide improved connectivity between its strategies and planning arrangements.
- We will follow up these arrangements during late 2017-18 to assess the extent to which the intended linkages are working in practice.

The Council is improving its risk management processes but work to align project and savings plan risks to the Council's revised risk matrix has been delayed

Summary text 'Description of the Proposal for Improvement included in the original 2015 corporate assessment report'

Corporate Assessment Proposal for Improvement P6 (from the 2015 CA report)

The Council should:

- adopt a consistent approach to managing risk, ensuring that all staff involved use a similar approach to record impact, likelihood and mitigating actions; and apply this approach to its future savings plans.
- In May 2016, Internal Audit (IA) provided reasonable assurance³ of the Council's risk management processes. The IA review focussed on the Council's use of its integrated performance management system to provide a more consistent approach to risk management. During 2016-17, a number of the planned improvements arising from the IA review were completed. Although the Council originally anticipated completing all actions during 2016, some were delayed and

³ The Council's Internal Auditor defines reasonable assurance as "Key Controls in place but some fine tuning required; key controls generally operating effectively" Source: Internal Audit routine reports to Audit Committee

- now have revised completion dates between March and September 2017. The Council's IA team continues to track progress against the action plan.
- The Council reports that the integrated performance management system is supporting a more consistent and sophisticated approach to risk. All operational risks have been added to the system, promoting consistent use of the revised risk matrix. However, less progress has been made in adding project risks to the system due to capacity issues and the need for further work to build and develop the Council's risk framework for projects. The Council now expects to complete this work by the end of March 2017.
- 19 Portfolio business plans have integrated risk management into service planning and monitoring processes. For example, Programme Board meetings routinely discuss both existing and emerging risks. The Council also delivered risk management training during 2016-17 to support a consistent approach to risk escalation across portfolios, and is updating its risk management guidance.
- Savings plans do not currently use the risk matrix. Instead, efficiencies are risk-assessed in terms of their deliverability and acceptability. The Council also assesses the financial robustness of planned efficiencies. This provides further assurance on likely deliverability; better-developed costings increase the likelihood of achieving the planned efficiency. Once planned work to support project-level risks within the integrated performance management system is complete, the Council intends to add new portfolio business plans and efficiencies to the system. The Council expects these changes to align efficiency plans to the risk matrix and integrate risk management with efficiency reporting.
- The Council provided a mid-year update on the strategic risks contained in its 2016-17 Improvement Plan to Audit Committee in January 2017. The Council's report concluded that the Council's approach to management of risk was effective; there was a significant reduction in the proportion of major risks and an increase in the number of risks classified as minor or insignificant.
- We will assess the effectiveness of the updated risk management arrangements during a follow-up review in late 2017-18.

Workforce planning is a key element of the Council's new people strategy and although work is underway to develop workforce plans, it is too early to assess their impact

Summary text 'Description of the Proposal for Improvement included in the original 2015 corporate assessment report'

Corporate Assessment Proposal for Improvement P7 (from the 2015 CA report)

The Council should ensure a consistent approach to workforce planning and use the results to inform future reductions in staff.

The Council's approach to workforce planning is set out in its new People Strategy 2016-2019. Effective workforce planning is a Council priority and work has recently

begun to implement this part of the strategy; the Human Resources (HR) team are working with managers to develop service level workforce plans. The Council considers that its approach to engaging with senior managers on implementation of the strategy has been effective. An outline template ensures consistency of approach across services and HR have provided service managers with the management information they require to develop the plans. A key planned outcome of the Council's people strategy is a single consolidated workforce plan and supporting action plans. The Council expects this to promote a consistent approach to workforce planning.

- Although it is too early to assess the workforce plans and their impact on future reductions in staff, the People Strategy is clear about their intended purpose. The Council expects its workforce plans to set out and address the gap between current workforce arrangements and those required to deliver future service plans. Workforce plans will inform Council decisions around future workforce numbers and help it to develop job roles and flexible working patterns that support future service delivery models. The plans will form an integral part of the Council's business planning approach and portfolio business plans will be required to demonstrate how workforce requirements are being addressed.
- We will review the effectiveness of the actions taken to improve the consistency of workforce planning arrangements during a follow-up review in late 2017-18.

Wales Audit Office 24 Cathedral Road Cardiff CF11 9LJ

Tel: 029 2032 0500

Fax: 029 2032 0600

Textphone: 029 2032 0660

E-mail: info@audit.wales

Website: www.audit.wales

Swyddfa Archwilio Cymru 24 Heol y Gadeirlan Caerdydd CF11 9LJ

Ffôn: 029 2032 0500 Ffacs: 029 2032 0600

Ffôn testun: 029 2032 0660

E-bost: post@archwilio.cymru
Gwefan: www.archwilio.cymru